

cc 2020 Ayaz & Wadood. This is an Open Access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons-Attribution-Noncommercial-Share Alike License 4.0 International (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-ncsa/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly attributed, not used for commercial purposes, and, if transformed, the resulting work is redistributed under the same or similar license to this one.

Journal of Political Studies

Vol. 27, No. 2, July-December 2020, pp.01–19

An Analysis of European Union Policy towards Syrian Refugees

Ameer Ayaz

MS scholar, Department of International Relations, BUITEMS.

Dr. Abdul Wadood

Assistant Professor.

Department of International Relations,

BUITEMS Correspondence: abdul.wadood@buitms.edu.pk

ABSTRACT

In 2015, millions of refugees, mostly Syrians, knocked the door of Europe for protection against war and violence in their home countries. The number of refugees that entered Europe in 2015 made only 0.2 percent of total Europe's population, considerably low number than other refugee hosting countries. In fact, for a continent as wealthy as Europe, the influx of refugees could be easily managed but European Union was unable to bring a common policy to cope with it. European Union already divided by the Eurozone crisis experienced further divisions due to refugee influx. The polarization in European politics and society reached the highest point since the Second World War. The failure of Social Democracy and center politics in solving the crisis created space for either right-wing or left-wing populist parties that won many seats in both European and national parliaments, while in some countries even managed to make governments.

Keywords: Arab Spring, European Union, Multiculturalism, Refugee Crisis, Syria

Background

In 2015, millions of refugees knocked the door of Europe for protection. The refugee crisis marked the largest mass migration in the European Union since the Second World War. Millions of people fled into Europe surviving the perils of war, poverty and starvation. The Syrians constituted the largest group of these migrants who fled to Europe. This geo-political event has since sparked a fierce and heated debate among the public and stimulated a rise in political populism across the European Union.

On one side, large pro-immigrant groups expressed humanitarian concerns and pointed at the moral duty of Europe to help the refugees. Some of the pro-immigrant left-wing groups also came forward and welcomed the migrants. On the other hand, a large number of anti-immigrant groups were worried about the threat that refugees - mostly Muslims - would pose to the security of their country. Some on antiimmigrant side even expressed their concerns about the identity, cultural, religious and economic fallout of migrants on European society.

These ideological differences in Europe map onto a left–right dimension of political spectrum, where the political left placed more emphasis on helping and providing aid to refugees, while the political right placed more emphasis on tough policies and stricter border controls to protect the safety of European citizens. The refugee crisis hence created a strong distinction in political attitudes between the left and right (Julia Emmer, 2017). Resultantly, the political parties that demand less of a European Union are on the rise and aims to bring back more power to the nation states (Postelnicescu, 2016).

Material and method

The influx of refugees into Europe has created a panic among the European countries. The European Union is unable to bring about a common EU policy to overcome the crisis and seems divided due to refugee influx. In this background, this study aims to analyze the response by European Union and its member states toward Syrian refugee crisis. It also aims to analyze the polarization in European society, the decline of multiculturalism, globalism, and the rise of nationalism. It does so through qualitative analysis of secondary data by basing its analysis on content analysis from newspapers, journal articles, documents, books and other sources.

Gholam Khiabany writes that the current refugee crisis is a product of humanitarian interventions. According to him the roots of the problem lie not in the inequality but in the production and maintenance of that inequality. Khiabany terms the response of liberal states towards refugees, as 'illiberal' (Khiabany, 2016).

Maria Hoel has divided the responses into three distinct categories such as Liberal, Restrictive and Moderate. (Hoel, 2015). Philippe Fargues and Christine Fandrich, however, recommend that EU should establish a Regional Protection Programme (RPP) by increasing refugee resettlement, continue positive asylum procedures in the EU, visa facilitation and family reunification for Syrian refugees. (Fandrich, 2012/14).

The surveys conducted so far suggest that European public prefer Christian over Muslim asylum seekers and those who can contribute in economic development of the country. (Kirk Bansak, 2016). Stephen Zunes opines that terrorist attack have strengthened xenophobic feelings, anti- immigrant sentiments and the electoral position of far right political parties in Europe. (Zunes, 2017). Moreover, Ireneusz Pawel Karolewski *and* Ronald Benedikter state that after a long constructive evolution of the European ideals of democracy and human rights, nationalism is once again on the rise and the European ideals are on a reversing course. (Roland Benedikter, 2017).

Sergio Carrera, Steven Blockmans, Daniel Gros and Elspeth Guild critically highlights the European Union's policy dilemmas regarding refugee crisis and puts forward some guidelines for the next phase of European agenda on migration (Sergio Carrera, 2015). According to some scholars the 2008 financial crisis and the massive influx of Syrian refugees into Europe were the two major factors affecting the voting patterns (Vappu Tyyskä, 2017).

They claim that first, it is the 'North-South divide' where southern European countries such as Italy and Greece are vulnerable to the refugees coming through Mediterranean. Secondly, it is the "East-West divide' where several eastern

countries such as Czech Republic, Bulgaria, Poland and Hungary have refused to accept any further refugees. Hungary even built a four meters high border barrier in 2015 after which the influx of refugees declined greatly (Press, 2016). The present reality is that the asylum seekers can only make a single application for the protection within EU and that application must be in the first country they enter (Hampshire, 2015).

Hungarian prime minister Viktor Orban has called refugee influx as poison and raised concerns that the refugees (mostly Muslims) would pose a threat to Europe's Christian identity (Robert Mackey, 2015). He also warned that if Europe let the refugees into its borders, the continent would be dominated by Islam in the future (Brunsden, 2017).

Historical perspective of the Refugee Crisis in Europe

In May 1945 there were almost 40.5 million people displaced, excluding the Germans who fled Soviet invasion and those non-German forced laborers. When the war ended, thousands of Germans and Jews left their native lands and sought refuge in other countries. Moreover, one million refugees remained in the camps the Western Europe even after the war (Hoel, 2015). The refugee crisis brought by the Second World War pushed the international community to respond it organizationally and legally.

For this reason, the International Refugee Organization (IRO) (Britannica, 2018) was established in 1946 to deal with the refugee crisis brought by the Second World War. Most of the European countries issued visa restrictions against the citizens of Yugoslavia that helped reduced the influx of refugees into Western Europe. (Hoel, 2015). Resultantly, in 1951 26 countries gathered in Geneva, Switzerland and after weeks of tough legal disputes, the delegates adopted the 1951 convention relating to the status of refugees (Hoel, 2015).

European Union's Asylum Policy

Concrete work on European Union's asylum policy first began in mid-1980s when five EU member states France, Germany, the Netherlands, Luxembourg and Belgium, decided to abolish internal borders in order to enable the completion of the Single European Market. These countries argued that the abolition of internal and strengthening external borders will help in the cooperation regarding asylum and refugee policies. Therefore, in 1985 these five European Union member states signed the Schengen agreement which introduced common visa policy, right to asylum and strict external borders.

In 1993 Justice and Home Affairs were incorporated into European through Maastricht Treaty. It helped European Union build a mechanism of integration, asylum and immigration policy, handling of third country migrants and the rules applicable to the migrants crossing the external borders. (Hoel, 2015). The Amsterdam Treaty of 1999 that brought the Schengen agreement into the framework of European Union authorized the European commission was given authority to enact measures dealing with temporary protection, asylum, immigration policy and burden sharing.

The commission also became responsible for the actions to be taken against illegal immigration, conditions of entry and residence and third country citizens taking up

residence in other European Union Member States. Similarly, in 2009 more reforms came into effect with the Lisbon Treaty that put an end to the pillar system. According to the treaty the European Union Member States were bound to share the competences in the field of asylum and immigration. This treaty provided the binding acts to both the European Union and its member states.

Policy Response of European Union

The European Union responded to the refugee crisis by creating specific agencies, allocating additional resources and introducing a European Coast Guard and Border Agency. However, the intervention has not been effective in sharing the responsibility for asylum seekers between European Union member states (Massimo Bordignon, 2017). All the main European Union countries, with the exception of France, saw a growth rate of over 100% in the inflow of asylum seekers and refugees from 2013 to 2015, reaching 300% in Austria and Germany.

Eurostat survey of 2017 suggests that the crisis was still ongoing in 2016, although at a reduced pace after the Turkey-EU agreement. For example, in the late 2016, more than 280,000 people applied for asylum in the European Union, two times the number in the late 2015 (Massimo Bordignon, 2017).

The European approach to the Syrian refugee crisis has primarily been to contain the refugees within countries neighboring Syria. European Union is providing large financial support for refugees in those countries, only to stop the influx into Europe and strengthen European borders. However, the numbers of refugees admitted into Europe are significantly low as compared with the overall number of refugees in the countries neighboring Syria. Moreover, there is wide variation within Europe, some European countries, such as, Sweden and Germany, have opened their borders to Syrian refugees to a much greater extent than other European states.

Moreover, some of the European countries treat Syrian refugees in appalling ways which clearly violate European and International law. Countries, such as Sweden, Germany, Norway and the United Kingdom, have highly developed laws regarding asylum and other forms of international protection; others, such as Bulgaria and Greece are in the initial stages of developing international protection and asylum laws and procedures. The difference of wealth and economic stability are remarkable among European countries, which strongly affect the capacity to respond to the Syrian refugee crisis, as well as immigration and refugee problem more generally.

Germany for example, is the largest economy in Europe. It has received one of the largest number of migrants so far. Statistics indicate that Germany' policy towards migrants has been comparatively more liberal and welcoming. Italy, due to its geostrategic position is a country of first entry on Europe's southern borders. It has experienced an increase of refugee influx from Syria due to the same reason. In 2013 alone, more than 11,000 Syrians sought to enter Italy, mainly by crossing the Mediterranean Sea from Egypt and Libya. However, Italy's treatment of Syrian and other refugees has also been criticized on various fronts, particularly with respect to refugees arriving by Mediterranean Sea.

Moreover, in Italy lengthy detention is common, and conditions, particularly in Lampedusa and Sicily, are inadequate and overcrowded. The treatment of authorities at times is appalling and allegedly includes abuse by authorities (HRW,

2017). According to the report of Guardian, the European Union's Policy is also allegedly leading to abuse of migrants in Italy. It includes the 'hotspot' system and the failure of relocation scheme, which means more refugees are living in Greece and Italy in poor conditions (Patrick Kingsley, 2016).

Furthermore, with the formation of new government in Italy, the anti-immigrant political forces like Five Star Movement and Northern League are shaping the new political atmosphere. The far-right in Italy have rejected to take any further migrants and puts the pressure on other European Union member states to take in the boats that are coming to the Italian shore.

Greece, just like Italy, is also one of the first countries Syrian refugees enter through the Mediterranean Sea. Due to its geo-strategic position, Greece has seen a significant increase in numbers of refugees from the Syrian region since 2011. The accurate number of Syrian refugees in Greece is difficult to measure because majority of the refugees have not claimed asylum there. The fact however remains that most of the refugees have been unable to access the dysfunctional asylum system or they hoped to enter a more refugee-friendly European country.

The response of France represents a different story. The refugee crisis of 2015 made France to choose an unconventional path. The French government under François Holland rejected the European Commission proposal to accept at least 40,000 refugees that is far less than Germany. But after the crisis developed further, François Holland decided to accept 30,000 refugees. Soon after accepting the refugees, the anti-immigrant protests started in France that created troubles for the already troubled government (Muzalevskaya, 2016).

While President Macron has indicated to apply a humanitarian method by speeding up the processing of asylum seekers and apply firmness to deport those who do not qualify, Hungary has completely gone on to the extreme of not accepting migrants. Hungary has experienced a sharp increase in Syrian refugee inflow, particularly in 2014 and 2015. Hungary received 54.125 Syrian asylum applications between April 2011 and September 2015. However, the number of Syrian refugees accepted by Hungary is far-less than other European Union countries because of its geographical location.

Moreover, as Hungary is located near Greek-Turkish border and the refugees enter Hungary through Western-Balkan route. From 2013 to 2015 Hungary has only pledged to accept thirty Syrian refugees. (Hoel, 2015) The response of Hungary can be termed as restrictive as it began to fence the borders, change its asylum policy and declare a state of emergency in six of its counties. Victor Orban has openly rejected the proposals from European Union to accept more refugees, instead it has adopted the 'Zero Refugee Policy'. (Bayer, 2016) The issue of refugees is highly emotive in Hungary and the Far-right anti-immigrant political forces have capitalized on it and created a sense of hatred against the refugees in society. He even told that European Union must expel Hungary for treating asylum seekers "worse than animals" (Matthew Weaver, 2016)

Sweden so far has remained one of the largest donors of humanitarian aid in response to the Syrian refugee crisis. From 2011 to 2014, Sweden provided €84,436,191 in aid. Besides that, Sweden has one of the best asylum systems in the world and has become a primary destination for Syrian refugees coming to Europe.

From 2011 to 2013, Sweden provided international protection to approximately 25,000 Syrians, more than any country outside the Syrian neighborhood.

Sweden is famously known for its welcoming attitude toward refugees and its commitment to family reunification. In 2014, Prime Minister Fredrik Reinfeldt made a speech urging Swedish people to "open their hearts" to refugees seeking shelter. A year later, the population of just 10 million welcomed more than 165,000 asylum seekers to Sweden, more per capita than any other European country (Cerrotti, 2017). Sweden also suspended all forced returns to Syria in the early 2012. The approval rate for Syrian asylum applications in Sweden has improved dramatically since 2012, when only 28% of asylum claims were approved, to an 80% approval rate in 2013. The Migration Board of Sweden estimated that in 2014, approximately 60,000 Syrians have claimed asylum in Sweden. In 2013 September, Sweden announced that it would grant asylum and permanent residency to all Syrians accepted for international protection in Sweden. The response of Sweden towards Syrian asylum applications is in line with its usual approach of granting permanent residence to people in need of international protection. Therefore, Sweden became an ideal destination for the refugees for many reasons.

During the recent refugee influx, the Austrian government and thousands of volunteers initially welcomed Angela Merkel's 'Open Door Policy' and welcomed the refugees on the border. The Austrian people thought that how will they integrate and how will they find a work if the influx was that large. (Pongratz-Lippitt, 2016) Consequently, the Austrian government has put a condition on refugees that they have to register themselves in the country they are fleeing before entering Austria. (Lee, 2018) Some writers agree that it will be a huge challenge for Austria to introduce an integration program for the refugees of different backgrounds. (Kurz, 2017)

The Netherlands admitted 60,000 refugees. However, due to long processing time of granting asylum, refugees are stuck in these empty prisons for at least six months. According to a report, Netherlands approved almost 70 percent of the asylum applications in the first nine months of the refugee crisis far more than the European Union average approval rate which was 47 percent. (Majewski, 2017). The overall response of the Netherlands with the arrival of the new government can be termed as restrictive and it can be predicted that the Netherlands will continue to tighten its immigration policy in future.

In Poland, the anti-refugee rhetoric of the Polish politicians appears to be effective only since couple of years. According to polls conducted by Public Opinion Research Center in 2015, 74 percent of the poles agreed to the idea that refugees should be welcomed but according to a survey conducted in 2017, 75 percent of the poles opposed the idea of accepting refugees (Brzeziński, 2017). The Spanish government has largely dissociated itself from its neighbor nations in the Mediterranean, from which migrants and asylum seekers arrive (Lanni, 2016). But a series of other measures taken by the Spanish government have cast doubt on the notion that the Spain is maintaining a policy of tolerance (Hedgecoe, 2018).

Analysts suggests that civil society, for example, employers, immigrant associations, charities, trade unions and community-based organizations, should also work with the government to integrate migrants and refugees. Such organizations have to cooperate in the implementation of policies of the

government, develop effective mentorship programmes, welcome the newcomers to the community and help with the appraisal of refugees' skills (Massimo Bordignon, 2017).

The Political Fallout of the Refugee Crisis

The surge of refugees into Europe has resulted in the collapse of the political parties of establishment and it has destroyed the center politics. The European political scenario is now facing a large division and has moved towards both sides of the political spectrum. The refugee crisis featured prominently in the anti-immigrant rhetoric of right-wing political parties across the Continent and has even pushed United Kingdom to go to a referendum over the decision to quit the European Union. However, in some countries the left-wing has also gained considerable social and electoral support.

Furthermore, at the same time, the terrorist attacks in Paris and Brussels have also fueled public fears about terrorism. These attacks killed hundreds of people and the situation was capitalized by the anti-immigrant far-right political parties. As Pew Research Center survey illustrates that the threat of terrorism, lack of security and refugee crisis are very much related to one another in the minds of European public. According to polls, in eight of the ten European countries, half of the population or more holds the view that refugee influx on large scale can increase the likelihood of terrorism and shatter the security in their particular country (Richard Wike, 2016).

Most people in European countries disapprove the way the European Union has dealt with the refugee crisis (Connor, 2018).

The public remain fearful of security fallout. As survey findings show the extent to which the linkage has nonetheless been made in the minds of European public between refugees and concerns over terrorism (Helen Dempster, 2017). According to the PEW research survey half of the respondents in eight out of ten European countries believe that migrants will increase the possibilities of domestic crime (Richard Wike, 2016).

Besides security, people from various regions around the world shows clear concerns about the economic consequences of accepting migrants and refugees. Studies have found that half of population surveyed worried about immigrants and refugees imposing an economic burden on their particular countries (Helen Dempster, 2017). Moreover according to PEW research survey, in eight out of ten countries surveyed, almost half of the population raised concerns that migrants will have a negative impact on the economy of their countries (Richard Wike, 2016).

Another major issue is that of identity. The refugee crisis has created a polarization in in European politics and society with clearly separating the internationalists and nationalists. That is to say, on one hand, the Liberal internationalists in European politics are attached to the principles of European Union and aims to create a borderless utopia. While on the other hand the xenophobic politicians and far-right political parties are aiming to create fences on border and holds the view that migration is a modern barbaric invasion that will destroy civilization and culture.

In fact, 2015 refugee crisis created a sense of identity crisis in European society and people started asking themselves who we are and how shall we define ourselves? However, the migrants that entered Europe in 2015 were only 0.2 percent of entire

European population and it seemed manageable for the continent as wealthy as Europe (Nougayrède, 2016). Therefore, the refugee crisis was not a problem as much bigger as the media and far-right organizations have tried to create it.

In fact, Europe did not have a refugee crisis but the refugees were confronted with crisis of Europe. That is to say, if there were no financial collapse in 2008 the situation would be entirely different. The question is identity his multilayered and many factors play role in shaping the concerns. Some belive that migrants are a threat to their Christian identity as most of the refugees that are entering Europe are Muslims. Some have even developed a perspective that there is no such thing as European identity and we should be identified with our national identity. Moreover, the identity concerns also involve the racial, linguistic and historical aspects.

Culture is another element of this whole refugee issue. A Chatham House survey conducted in 2016, of 10,000 people in ten European countries found that 55% of the population agreed that all further migration from essentially Islamic countries should be immediately stopped. Austria, Poland, France, Hungary, and Belgium in particular showed a strong sentiment towards this statement (Helen Dempster, 2017).

Conclusion

The refugee crisis in particular has been the most heated debate among European public and member states. The destruction of the center parties and polarization on both sides of the political spectrum is shaping the political scenario in Europe. The longstanding alliances of the political parties crashed in the recent elections paving way for the left-wing and right wing populist parties. However, most of the rhetoric on the issues of refugees is ranging between right and ultra-right wing narrow spectrum while the left wing has not found the space in most of the countries.

The European Union has failed to project a unified response. Instead, in media and politics most of the voices allowed are those who are arguing for sealing off the internal borders and unrestrained Nationalism. Besides that, some even argue for the militarization of the European Union's external borders and a notorious deal with Turkey. The right to protection and asylum, compassion for refugees, aid and hospitality are all banished from the official discourse.

References

- [1] Abellan, L. (2018, July 31). *Spain asks EU for emergency funding to help with migrant arrivals*. Retrieved October 17, 2018, from EL PAIS: https://elpais.com/elpais/2018/07/31/inenglish/1533022740_738496.html
- [2] Alduy, C. (2018, June 20). Despite the failure of Marine Le Pen's presidential bid, the party's virulent anti-Muslim message has found a growing audience. Retrieved October 10, 2018, from The Nation: https://www.thenation.com/article/frances-national-front-dead-politics-alive-well/
- [3] Alizadeh, H. (2018, March 21). 'International community' unites behind Turkey to crush the Kurds in Afrin. Retrieved from In Defence of Marxism: https://www.marxist.com/international-community-unites-behind-turkey-to-crush-the-kurds-in-afrin.htm
- [4] Andrea Ansani, V. D. (2013). About a Revolution: The economic Motivations of the Arab Spring. *International Journal of Development and Conflict*.
- [5] Antonis A. Kousoulis, M. I.-I. (2016). Refugee crisis in Greece: not a one-country job. *International Journal of Public Health*.
- [6] Banks, M. (2018). Refugee crisis: Greece taking on unfair burden, Parliament told. The Parliament.
- [7] Bayer, L. (2016, September 20). *Hungary's 'zero refugee' strategy*. Retrieved October 16, 2018, from POLITICO: https://www.politico.eu/article/hungary-zero-refugee-strategy-viktor-orbaneurope-migration-crisis/
- [8] Britannica. (2018). *International Refugee Organization*. Retrieved from www.britannica.com: https://www.britannica.com/topic/International-Refugee-Organization-historical-UN-agency
- [9] Brunsden, J. (2017, March 30). Retrieved from www.ft.com: https://www.ft.com/content/7ecde2c2-af12-329a-9133-29a7bee08e31?mhq5j=e1
- [10] Brzeziński, B. (2017, September 1). *Warsaw's response calls for a sobering look to the past*. Retrieved October 17, 2018, from Vox europ: https://voxeurop.eu/en/2017/poland-and-refugee-crisis-5121327

- [11] Bukharin, N. (1917). Imperialism and World Economy. Moscow: International Publishers.
- [12] Cafiero, D. W. (2013, August 7). Saudi Arabia's Dark Role in the Syria Conflict. Retrieved October 22, 2018, from Huffington Post: https://www.huffingtonpost.com/daniel-wagner/saudi-arabias-dark-rolei b 3402447.html
- [13] Cerrotti, R. (2017, September 11). Sweden was among the best countries for immigrants. That's changing. Retrieved from PRI: https://www.pri.org/stories/2017-09-11/sweden-was-among-best-countriesimmigrants-thats-changing
- [14] Connor, P. (2018, September 19). A majority of Europeans favor taking in refugees, but most disapprove of EU's handling of the issue. Retrieved October 17, 2018, from Pew Research Center: http://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2018/09/19/a-majority-of-europeans-favor-taking-in-refugees-but-most-disapprove-of-eus-handling-of-the-issue/
- [15] Cynthia Orchard, A. M. (2014). Protection in Europe for refugees from Syria. Refugee Studies Centre Oxford Department of International Development University of Oxford.
- [16] Dunai, M. (2018, May 22). *Hardliners in Hungary's Jobbik demand return to far-right roots*. Retrieved October 10, 2018, from Reuters: https://www.reuters.com/article/us-hungary-jobbik/hardliners-in-hungarys-jobbik-demand-return-to-far-right-roots-idUSKCN1IN1MW
- [17] Engels. (1877). Anti-Dühring. Vorwärts.
- [18] Engels, F. (1884). *The Origin of the Family, Private Property and the State.* Zurich: Zodiac/Brian Baggins.
- [19] Fandrich, P. F. (2012/14). The European Response to the Syrian Refugee Crisis What Next?. EUROPEAN UNIVERSITY INSTITUTE, FLORENCE ROBERT SCHUMAN CENTRE FOR ADVANCED STUDIES MIGRATION POLICY CENTRE (MPC).
- [20] Ford, R. (2018). What is Trump's Real Policy in Syria? Al Jazeera.
- [21] Fukuyama, F. (1989). The End of History? *The National Interest*.
- [22] Geoff Gilbert. (2015). Why Europe Does Not Have a Refugee Crisis. *International Journal of Refugee Law*.

- An Analysis of European Union Policy towards Syrian Refugees
- [23] Groskopf, C. (2016). European politics is more polarized than ever, and these numbers prove it. Quartz.
- [24] Hageboutros, J. (2017). The Bosnian Refugee Crisis: A Comparative Study of German and Austrian Reactions and Responses. *Swarthmore International Relations Journal*.
- [25] Hampshire, J. (2015). Europe's Migration Crisis.
- [26] Harvey, D. (2009, March 19). The 'New' Imperialism: Accumulation by Dispossession. *The New Imperial Challenge*.
- [27] Heba Habib. (2018, September 10). Sweden Democrats: Far-right party claims victory despite third-place finish in general election. Retrieved October 11, 2018, from Independent: https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/sweden-democrats-election-exit-poll-latest-social-democratic-party-far-right-moderates-a8530581.html
- [28] Hedgecoe, G. (2018, September 2). *Spanish government criticised over response to immigration*. Retrieved October 17, 2018, from The Irish Times: https://www.irishtimes.com/news/world/europe/spanish-government-criticised-over-response-to-immigration-1.3615835
- [29] Hegel. (1807). The Phenomenology of Spirit.
- [30] Hegel, F. (2015). *Science of Logic*. Berlin: Cambridge Hegel Translations.
- [31] Hein, S. v. (2016, November 26). *Iran makes Afghan refugees martyrs of the Syrian Civil War*. Retrieved from DW: https://www.dw.com/en/iran-makes-afghan-refugees-martyrs-of-the-syrian-civil-war/a-36538092
- [32] Helen Dempster, K. H. (2017). *Understanding public attitudes towards refugees and migrants*. London: Chatham House.
- [33] Hilferding, R. (1910). Finance Capital: A Study of the Latest Phase of Capitalist Development. Vienna: Wiener Volksbuchhandlung.
- [34] Hobson, J. (1902). *Imperialism: A Study*. New York: James Pott and Company.
- [35] Hoel, M. (2015). The European Union's response to the Syrian refugee crisis. *Norwegian University of Science and Technology, Faculty of Humanities, Department of Historical Studies*, 27.

- [36] Howden, D. (2018, June 11). *By rejecting a migrant ship, Italian populists are simply following the EU's lead*. Retrieved October 29, 2018, from The Guardian: https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2018/jun/11/italy-migrant-rescue-ship-standoff-aquarius
- [37] HRW. (2017). *Italy: Police Beat Refugees During Eviction*. Milan: Human Rights Watch.
- [38] Imran, R. J. (2017, April 11). Why does Russia support Syria and President Assad? Retrieved October 22, 2018, from BBC: http://www.bbc.co.uk/newsbeat/article/39554171/why-does-russia-support-syria-and-president-assad
- [39] IMT. (2018, September 30). *World perspectives: 2018 a year of capitalist crisis*. Retrieved 2018, from in Defence of Marxism: https://www.marxist.com/world-perspectives-2018-a-year-of-capitalist-crisis.htm
- [40] Isenson, N. (2017, October 12). Freedom Party of Austria what you need to know. Retrieved October 10, 2018, from DW: https://www.dw.com/en/freedom-party-of-austria-what-you-need-to-know/a-40928152
- [41] James Politi, C. R. (n.d.). *Italy's Northern League claims 'extraordinary victory' in elections*.
- [42] Julia Emmer, A. P.-W. (2017). Ideological Responses to the EU Refugee Crisis the Left, the Right, and the Extremes. *SAGE Journal*.
- [43] Karl Marx. (1845). Theses On Feuerbach. In F. E. Karl Marx, *Ludwiq Feuerbach and the end of German Philosophy*. Progress Publishers.
- [44] Karl Marx, F. E. (1846). *A critique of The German Ideology*. Progress Publishers.
- [45] Kemp, T. (1967). *Theories of imperialism*. London: Dobson.
- [46] Kern, S. (2018). France: Migrant Crisis Spirals Out of Control. *Gatestone Institute*.
- [47] Khiabany, G. (2016). Refugee crisis, imperialism and pitiless wars on the poor. *SAGE Journals*.
- [48] Kirk Bansak, J. H. (2016). How economic, humanitarian, and religious concerns shape European attitudes toward asylum seekers. *Science*.

- An Analysis of European Union Policy towards Syrian Refugees
- [49] Knox, R. (2014). A Critical Examination of the Concept of Imperialism in Marxist and Third World Approaches to International Law. London: The London School of Economics and Political Science.
- [50] KONDOR, K. (2018, April 3). Jobbik: A Wolf in Sheep's Clothing? Retrieved 10 10, 2018, from Fair Observer: https://www.fairobserver.com/region/europe/jobbik-fidesz-viktor-orban-hungary-far-right-news-europe-51482/
- [51] Kotz, D. M. (2009). The Financial and Economic Crisis of 2008: A Systemic Crisis of Neoliberal Capitalism. Review of Radical Political Economics.
- [52] Kurz, S. (2017, December 17). *Only by Regaining Control Can We Solve the Migration and Refugee Crisis*. Retrieved October 16, 2018, from Time: http://time.com/5068561/sebastian-kurz-austria-chancellor-migrant-crisis/
- [53] Lagurashvili, T. (2016, March 6). Rise of Radical Left-Wing Parties in Europe: Comparative Analysis of Syriza and Podemos. Retrieved October 11, 2018, from 4Liberty: http://4liberty.eu/rise-of-radical-left-wing-parties-in-europe-comparative-analysis-of-syriza-and-podemos/
- [54] Lake, E. (2015). Iran Spends Billions to Prop Up Assad. Bloomberg.
- [55] Lanni, A. (2016, Feberuary 29). A political laboratory: how Spain closed the borders to refugees. Retrieved October 17, 2018, from Open Migration: https://openmigration.org/en/analyses/a-political-laboratory-how-spainclosed-the-borders-to-refugees/
- [56] Lee, L. (2018, September 20). Austria seeks to block refugees, migrants from entering. Retrieved October 16, 2018, from Al Jazeera: https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2018/09/austria-seeks-block-refugeesmigrants-entering-180920052153238.html
- [57] Lenin. (1915). *Plan of Hegel's Dialectics Logic*. (S. Smith, Ed.) Moscow, Russia: Progress Publishers.
- [58] Lenin. (1921, January 25). Once Again On the Trade Unions. Moscow, Russia: Press department of the Moscow Soviets.
- [59] Lenin, V. (1916, June). Imperialism, the Highest Stage of Capitalism. Petrograd, Russia: Progress Publishers.
- [60] Lenin, V. I. (1913). *The Three Sources and Three Component Parts of Marxism.* Progress Publishers.

- [61] Leon Trotsky. (1930). The Permanent Revolution. Berlin: marxists.org.
- [62] (2016, August 26). Retrieved from www.theguardian.com: https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/aug/26/hungarys-pm-plans-more-massive-fence-to-keep-out-migrants
- [63] Lucy Rodgers, D. G. (2016). Syria: The story of the conflict. BBC.
- [64] Luxemburg, R. (1913). The Accumulation of Capital. marxists.org.
- [65] Mackenzie, S. (2018, May 6). The Netherlands' Response to the Current Migrant Crisis. Retrieved October 17, 2018, from Atavist: https://glst490.atavist.com/the-netherlands-role-in-the-current-migrant-crisis-clone-mpjhv
- [66] Mahmoud A.T, E. S.-R. (2012). *Economic and Trade Policies in the Arab World*. Routledge.
- [67] Majewski, E. (2017, May 1). 10 Facts About Refugees in the Netherlands.
 Retrieved October 17, 2018, from Borgen Project:
 https://borgenproject.org/facts-about-refugees-in-the-netherlands/
- [68] Marx. (1894). Exposition of the Internal Contradictions of the Law. In K. Marx, *The Capital*. New York: International Publishers, NY.
- [69] Marx, K. (1887). Capital Volume One. In K. Marx, *Capital*. Progress Publishers.
- [70] Massimo Bordignon, S. M. (2017). The case for a common European refugee policy. *Policy Contribution*.
- [71] Matin, A. A. (2016). Historical Sociology, World History and the 'Problematic of the International'. In *Historical Sociology and World History*. The New School.
- [72] Matthew Weaver, P. K. (2016, September 13). Expel Hungary from EU for hostility to refugees, says Luxembourg. Retrieved October 29, 2018, from The Guardian: https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/sep/13/expelhungary-from-eu-for-hostility-to-refugees-says-luxembourg
- [73] Mayeda, A. (2018). *IMF Spots Trouble Ahead for the Global Economy After 2020.* Bloomberg.
- [74] Mayer, M. (2016). Germany's Response to the Refugee Situation: Remarkable Leadership or Fait Accompli? *BERTELSMANN FOUNDATION*.

- An Analysis of European Union Policy towards Syrian Refugees
- [75] Mayr, E. (1997). Roots of Dialectical Materialism. In Kolchinsky, *On the Edge: Soviet Biology in 20-30s*. St. Petersburg.
- [76] Mcgrath, C. (2018, May 3). *Italy and Greece 'allow migrants to slip into Europe'*, *claims Netherlands in EU row*. Retrieved October 17, 2018, from Express: https://www.express.co.uk/news/world/954850/eu-migrant-crisis-italy-greece-netherlands
- [77] Mellen, R. (2018, June 27). It took 10 years, but the Dutch far right finally managed to pass a burqa ban. Retrieved October 10, 2018, from The Washington Post: https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/wp/2018/06/27/it-took-10-years-but-the-dutch-far-right-finally-managed-to-pass-a-burqa-ban/?noredirect=on&utm_term=.f37bd3f67b34
- [78] Merli. (2016, August 25). Erdogan pushes Turkey further into the Syrian quagmire. Retrieved from in Defence of Marxism: https://www.marxist.com/erdogan-pushes-turkey-further-into-the-syrian-quagmire.htm
- [79] Merli, F. (2017, October 20). *Capitalism's endless war against immigrants*. Retrieved from in Defence of Marxism: https://www.marxist.com/capitalism-s-endless-war-against-immigrants.htm
- [80] Miller, C. O. (2014). Protection in Europe for refugees from Syria. *Refugee Studies Centre Oxford Department of International Development University of Oxford*.
- [81] Muzalevskaya, M. (2016, September). Europe's refugee crisis: A comparative analysis of Germany and France. Europe's refugee crisis: A comparative analysis of Germany and France. Boston, Massachusetts, United States: Boston University.
- [82] Nougayrède, N. (2016, October 31). *Refugees aren't the problem. Europe's identity crisis is.* Retrieved October 27, 2018, from The Guardian: https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2016/oct/31/refugees-problem-europe-identity-crisis-migration
- [83] Novack, G. (1968). Uneven and Combined Development in History. In G. Novack, *Understanding History*. New South Wales: Resistance Books.
- [84] Orange, R. (2018, June 10). *Denmark swings right on immigration and Muslims feel besieged*. Retrieved October 21, 2018, from The Guardian: https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/jun/10/denmark-swings-right-immigration-muslims-besieged-holbaek

- [85] Ostrand, N. (2015). The Syrian Refugee Crisis: A Comparison of Responses by Germany, Sweden, the United Kingdom, and the United States. *Journal on Migration and Human Security*.
- [86] Ozgur Ozvatan, B. F. (2018, September 13). *Alternative for Germany and the Myth of National Rebirth*. Retrieved October 10, 2018, from Fair Observer: https://www.fairobserver.com/region/europe/alternative-forgermany-radical-right-europe-news-analysis-15333/
- [87] Patrick Kingsley, S. K. (2016). *EU policy leading to abuse of migrants in Italy, claims Amnesty*. Rome: Guardian.
- [88] Pearson, A. (2017, 12 21). *Syria conflict: What do the US, Russia, Turkey and Iran want?* Retrieved from DW: https://www.dw.com/en/syria-conflict-what-do-the-us-russia-turkey-and-iran-want/a-41211604
- [89] Phelan, J. (2018, Feberuary 22). *Is Italy's League a 'far-right' party?*Retrieved October 10, 2018, from The Local:
 https://www.thelocal.it/20180228/is-italy-northern-league-a-far-right-party
- [90] Pongratz-Lippitt, C. (2016, June 10). Austria has a proud history of helping refugees but for how much longer? Retrieved October 16, 2018, from The Guardian:

 https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2016/jun/10/austria-refugees-migration-crisis-eu
- [91] Postelnicescu, C. (2016). Europe's New Identity: The Refugee Crisis and the Rise of Nationalism. *Europe's journal of Psychology*.
- [92] Press, A. (2016, August 26). Retrieved from theguardian.com: https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/aug/26/hungarys-pm-plans-more-massive-fence-to-keep-out-migrants
- [93] Ralph Atkins, M. K. (2017, December 17). Far-right Freedom party enters Austrian government. Retrieved October 10, 2018, from Financial Times: https://www.ft.com/content/4608e324-e26a-11e7-97e2-916d4fbac0da
- [94] Reuters. (2018, June 1). France's National Front renamed 'National Rally'. Retrieved October 10, 2018, from Reuters: https://www.reuters.com/article/us-france-politics-nationalfront/frances-national-front-renamed-national-rally-idUSKCN1IX5LU
- [95] Richard Wike, B. S. (2016). Europeans Fear Wave of Refugees Will Mean More Terrorism, Fewer Jobs. Pew Research Center.

- An Analysis of European Union Policy towards Syrian Refugees
- [96] RNW. (2018, January 4). What does the Freedom Party want? Retrieved October 10, 2018, from RNW media: https://www.rnw.org/archive/what-does-freedom-party-want
- [97] Robert Mackey SEPT. 3, 2. (2015, September 3). Retrieved from www.nytimes.com: https://www.nytimes.com/2015/09/04/world/europe/hungarian-leaderrebuked-for-saying-muslim-migrants-must-be-blocked-to-keep-europechristian.html
- [98] Roland Benedikter, I. P. (2017, March 21). Europe's Refugee and Migrant Crisis: Economic and Political Ambivalences. *Challenge: America Under Trump*.
- [99] Rosa Luxemburg. (1913). *The Accumulation of Capital*. London: Luxemburg Internet Archive.
- [100] Schwarz, P. (2016, March 11). *The refugee crisis and the polarization of Europe*. Retrieved October 27, 2018, from World Socialist Web Site: https://www.wsws.org/en/articles/2016/03/11/pers-m11.html
- [101] Sergio Carrera, S. B. (2015). The EU's Response to the Refugee Crisis. *CEPS*.
- [102] Sewell, R. (2002, November 2). What is dialectical materialism? Retrieved from In Defence of Marxism: https://www.marxist.com/what-is-dialecticalmaterialism.htm
- [103] Smyth, P. (2018, April 12). *POLICY ANALYSIS*. Retrieved from The Washington Institute: https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/view/iran-is-outpacing-assad-for-control-of-syrias-shia-militias
- [104] Statista. (2018). *Top refugee nationalities arriving in Italy in 2017 and May 2018.* The Statistics Portal.
- [105] Stephen J. Gould, N. E. (1972). Punctuated Equilibria: An Alternative to Phyletic Gradualism. *Speciation*.
- [106] Steven Pressman, R. H. (2018). *Recent stock market sell-off foreshadows a new Great Recession*. The Conversation.
- [107] Stone, J. (2015, January 26). Syriza: Everything you need to know about Greece's new Marxist governing party. Retrieved October 11, 2018, from Independent: https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/syriza-everything-you-need-to-know-about-greece-s-new-marxist-governing-party-10002197.html

- [108] Strickland, P. (2018, April 17). What is the future of Greece's neo-fascist Golden Dawn? Retrieved October 10, 2018, from Al Jazeera: https://www.aljazeera.com/blogs/europe/2018/04/future-greece-neo-fascist-golden-dawn-180412125831240.html
- [109] Svensson, N. (2015, September 25). SD vill satsa på mer bistånd än regeringen. Retrieved October 11, 2018, from Expressen: https://www.expressen.se/nyheter/sd-vill-satsa-mer-pa-bistand-anregeringen/
- [110] Terazi, E. (2011, January). The Effects of the Global Financial Crisis on the Central and Eastern European. *International Journal of Business and Social Science*.
- [111] The New Arab. (2018, January 5). *'No refugee from the Middle East can enter Poland,' says PM*. Retrieved october 17, 2018, from The New Arab: https://www.alaraby.co.uk/english/news/2018/1/5/poland-will-not-take-refugees-from-the-middle-east
- [112] The Syrian Observatory for Human Rights. (2017, July). *About 475* thousand persons were killed in 76 months of the Syrian revolution and more than 14 million were wounded and displaced. Retrieved January 7, 2018, from http://www.syriahr.com/en/?p=70012
- [113] Trotsky. (1939). Lenin on Imperialism. marxists.org.
- [114] Trotsky, L. (1939). The ABC of Materialist Dialectics. Mexico City.
- [115] UN. (2015). Universal Declaration of Human Rights (UDHR). *Universal Declaration of Human Rights*. Yacine Ait Kaci (YAK).
- [116] UNHCR. (2017). *Figures at a Glance*. Retrieved January 7, 2018, from http://www.unhcr.org: http://www.unhcr.org/figures-at-a-glance.html
- [117] United Nations. (1948). *Universal Declaration of Human Rights*. Retrieved from United Nations: http://www.un.org/en/universal-declaration-human-rights/
- [118] United Nations. (2016). Syria conflict at 5 years: the biggest refugee and displacement crisis of our time demands a huge surge in solidarity. Retrieved January 7, 2018, from http://www.unhcr.org: http://www.unhcr.org/afr/news/press/2016/3/56e6e3249/syria-conflict-5-years-biggest-refugee-displacement-crisis-time-demands.html

- An Analysis of European Union Policy towards Syrian Refugees
- [119] USCR. (2001). USCR Country Report Yugoslavia: Statistics on refugees and other uprooted people, Jun 2001. Bosnia and Herzegovina: US Committee for Refugees and Immigrants.
- [120] Vappu Tyyskä, J. B. (2017). The Syrian Refugee Crisis: A Short Orientation. *Ryerson Centre for Immigration and Settlement*.
- [121] Warren, N. (2014, April 4). Why does Capitalism go into crisis? Retrieved October 23, 2018, from In Defence Of Marxism: http://www.marxist.com/why-does-capitalism-go-into-crisis.htm
- [122] Zunes, S. (2017, January 31). Europe's Refugee Crisis, Terrorism, and Islamophobia. *The Global Refugee Crisis*.